










Chair Bryan Andaya welcomed everyone to the January 23, 2023, Regular Board of Water 
Supply (BWS) meeting. 

Before beginning the meeting, Chair Andaya went over a few meeting regulations required by 
law. Board Members attending the Board Meeting remotely must be visible to the public to be 
considered present and meet quorum guidelines. He also stated during roll call that Board 
Members participating remotely must disclose their location and anyone that may be present at 
their location. 

Chair Andaya announced that the public would be allowed to attend Board Meetings at the BWS 
Public Service Building, 630 S. Beretania Street, Honolulu, HI 96843, via interactive conference 
technology. 

Chair Andaya shared that there were no Board Members attending remotely. He requested a roll 
call from the Board Members. Board Member Max Sword, aye; Board Member Jonathan 
Kaneshiro, aye; Board Member Dawn Szewczyk, aye. Chair Andaya was present in the Board 
room. 

Chair Andaya asked all attendees calling in or video conferencing to please mute their 
microphones when not speaking to the audience. When intending to speak, unmute their 
microphone and identify themselves before speaking. 

Chair Andaya introduced those present in the Boardroom, Manager Ernest Lau, Deputy Manager 
Erwin Kawata, Board Secretary Joy L. Cruz-Achiu, Manager Secretary Kimberly Kuwaye, and 
Information Specialist II Steven Norstrom. Joining via Zoom from the City and County 
Corporation Counsel were Deputy Jeff Lau and Deputy Jessica Wong and Information Specialist 
II Wayne Maria. 

The following procedures are in effect for the meeting: 

Chair Andaya shared the various ways to submit testimony: Written testimony may be submitted 
by email to board@hbws.org, by fax to (808) 748-5079; mailed to Board of Water Supply, 630 S. 
Beretania St., Honolulu, HI 96843; or online at the boardofwatersupply.com/testimony, which 
were all due on Monday, January 23, 2023, at noon. However, late testimony will be accepted 
by email, fax, or mail. Videoconference testimony was accepted by registering at 
boardofwatersupply.com/testimony by Friday, January 20, 2023. In-person testimony is being 
accepted at the Board of Water Supply, Public Service Building located at 630 S. Beretania St., 
Honolulu, HI 96843. Pursuant to HRS Section 92-7.5, Board Meeting materials are available to 
view on our website at www.boardofwatersupply.com/boardmeeting. 

Chair Andaya also announced the Board Meeting is broadcasted live on the BWS website at 
www .boardofwatersupply.com/live. 

Chair Andaya stated that Board is dedicated to providing safe, dependable, and affordable 
supply of water now and into the future. 

Chair Andaya announced that he would be taking the agenda out of order. 

APPROVAL OF 
MINUTES 

January 23, 2023 

Approval of the Minutes of the Regular Meeting Held on December 12, 
2022. 
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BOARD OF WATER SUPPLY 

CITY AND COUNTY OF HONOLULU 

RESOLUTION NO. 959, 2023 

RAYC.SOON 

IN APPRECIATION FOR SERVING AS A MEMBER 

OF THE BOARD OF WATER SUPPLY 

WHEREAS, RAY C. SOON has ably served as an at-large member of the Board of Water Supply, City 
and County of Honolulu, since October 2017; and 

WHEREAS, as the former Chief of Staff to previous Mayor Kirk Caldwell, MR. SOON'S prominence 
in government brought additional recognition and respect for the Board; and 

WHEREAS, RAY SOON'S knowledge and experience gained in that role and in his previous positions 
as the Director of the State of Hawaii Department of Hawaiian Home Lands and Vice President of Community 
Relations at Kamehameha Schools bolstered his credibility as the Board discussed a broad range of executive, 
departmental, and community matters; and 

WHEREAS, his memberships on other boards and commissions, such as the Historic Hawaii 
Foundation, the Council for Native Hawaiian Advancement, the Native Hawaiian Economic Alliance, and the 
Research Corporation of the University of Hawaii, made RAY C. SOON a helpful resource for Board 
deliberations and proceedings; and 

WHEREAS, as a Board member, MR. SOON adopted initiatives for programs that preserve and protect 
Oahu's precious water resources, and he volunteered his time and expertise to help effect business and policy 
decisions for the Board that will impact the direction and operations of this Department for many years to come; 
and 

WHEREAS, his service is a testament to his commitment to maintaining a municipal water system 
deserving of trust from the public it serves; now, therefore, 

BE IT RESOLVED by the Members of the Board of Water Supply, City and County of Honolulu, that 
we do hereby express to RAY C. SOON our deep appreciation and gratitude for his dedicated service to this 
Board and Department; and 

BE IT FURTHER RESOLVED that the Members of this Board extend to RAY C. SOON our sincere 
aloha and best wishes for continued success in all his future endeavors; and 

BE IT FINALLY RESOLVED that this Resolution be presented to RAY C. SOON. 

Resolution No. 959, 2023 

Adopted this 23rd day of January 2023 

Board of Water Supply, Honolulu, Hawaii 

------r. 

BRYAN P. ANDA YA 

Chair of the Board 



ITEM FOR INFORMATION NO. 1 

UNITED STATES 
ENVIRONMENTAL 
AGENCY (EPA) 
AND HAWAII 
DEPARTMENT 
OF HEAL TH (DOH) 
TO DISCUSS 1) 
ENVIRONMENTAL 
ACTION LEVELS 
(EALS), 2) THE 
AQUEOUS FILM 
FORMING FOAM 
(AFFF) 
CONCENTRATE 
SPILL AT THE 
RED HILL BULK 
FUEL STORAGE 
FACILITY, 3) THE 
PROPOSED 2023 
CONSENT 
ORDER, 4) THE 
PLAN TO 
INVESTIGATE 
AND CHARAC­
TERIZE THE 
NATURE AND 
EXTENT OF THE 
CONTAMINATION 

"January 23, 2023 
Chair and Members 
Board of Water Supply 
City and County of Honolulu 
Honolulu, Hawaii 96843 
Chair and Members: 

Subject: United States Environmental Protection Agency (EPA) and 
Hawaii Department of Health (DOH) to discuss 
1) Environmental Action Levels (EALs), 2) the Aqueous
Film Forming Foam (AFFF) concentrate spill at the
Red Hill Bulk Fuel Storage Facility, 3) the proposed 2023
Consent Order, 4) the plan to investigate and
characterize the nature and extent of the contamination
of the groundwater aquifer and how to clean it up, and 5)
how to improve transparency to the public and the BWS

We are pleased to have the EPA and Hawaii DOH representatives 
present to discuss and respond to questions from the Board and the 
public and to hear testimony on the Red Hill Bulk Fuel Storage 
Facility regarding: 

1. Setting of Environmental Action Levels (EALs) for Total
Petroleum Hydrocarbons (TPH);

2. Results of the EPA and DOH investigation of the November 29,
2022, AFFF concentrate spill at Red Hill, including soil and
groundwater test results;

3. The purpose and intent of the proposed Consent Order between EPA,
the Navy, and the Defense Logistics Agency;

OF THE GROUND- 4.
WATER AQUIFER 
AND HOW TO 

EPA and DOH plan to investigate and characterize the nature and
extent of the contamination of the groundwater aquifer at the Navy's
Red Hill Bulk Fuel Storage Facility and under the Halawa and
Moanalua Valley including the chemicals to be tested for and minimum
reporting levels to be reported and how to clean it up;

CLEAN IT UP, AND 
5) HOW TO
IMPROVE
TRANSPARENCY
TO THE PUBLIC
AND THE BWS

DISCUSSION: 

January 23, 2023 

5. And how EPA and DOH will ensure transparency of data and
information to the public and how it will be shared with the BWS.

Attachment" 

Respectfully Submitted, 

/s/ ERNEST Y. W. LAU, P.E 
Manager and Chief Engineer 

The foregoing was for information only. 

Environmental Protection Agency {EPA) and the Hawaii Department of 
Health (DOH) gave the report. 
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Dr. Brewer replied that he works directly with the Hawaii State 
Toxicologist, Dr. Diana Felton, and previously worked with Dr. Barbara 
Brooks. He also consults regularly with the EPA, the Center for Disease 
Control (CDC), and other states that deal with petroleum, such as 
Massachusetts, Washington State, Texas, and California, where he helped 
develop their environmental screening levels. 

Manager Lau asked the EPA to explain RSLs. 

Dr. Matthew Small, Regional PFAS Expert, EPA, shared that he is not a 
toxicologist but a Hydrogeologist and Environmental Engineer who has 
worked on developing risked-based numbers for petroleum and various 
compounds. He also mentioned that he was part of developing the 
American Society for Testing and Materials (ASTM) standard for risk­
based corrective action. Dr. Small explained that in his position, toxicity 
values established by the toxicologist are used and inserted into the EPA's 
equation, incorporating exposure, years, consumption, and toxicity to 
develop screening levels. He further explained that RSLs are used during 
contaminated site clean-ups to help understand the level of risk and are 
not intended to be final. 

Manager Lau inquired if toxicity factors are updated periodically. 

Dr. Smal responded that as more information becomes available, the EPA 
adjusts the toxicity factors and the exposure estimates. For example, the 
original health advisory was 70 parts per trillion but was recently reduced 
for Perfluorooctanoic Acid (PFOA) and Perfluorooctane Sulfonate (PFOS) 
compounds. 

Manager Lau asked if the information collected was from research and 
studies indicating health effects at lower-level toxicity factors. 

Dr. Small replied that the EPA gathers information from literature and 
animal and human epidemiological studies, which are entered into the 
Integrated Risk Information System {IRIS) program and compiles the data 
to produce an interim or final toxicity value. 

Manager Lau inquired if the EPA lowers the RSLs based on science and 
knowledge of health effects as necessary to protect public health. 

Dr. Small responded yes. 

Manager Lau questioned Dr. Brewer, was the EPA's toxicity factors used 
as a source to set the DOH EALs from the beginning of the Red Hill issue. 

Dr. Brewer replied that the DOH guidance document refers to six data 
sources, including the EPA's toxicity factors, before setting an EAL 

Manager Lau asked what year toxicity factors were used to set the latest 
EAL. 
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Dr. Brewer stated that 2017 was the last DOH update on EALs. He 
responded that before setting the new EAL, the DOH reviews chemicals 
listed as associated with petroleum, pesticides, heavy metals, explosives, 
and various compounds and any further information published by the EPA 
and other states. By reviewing multiple toxicity studies, the DOH 
determines which level is appropriate. 

Manager Lau inquired if the 2009 EPA toxicity factors for Total Petroleum 
Hydrocarbons (TPH) were used to determine the latest EAL 

Dr. Brewer replied that multiple sources were used to determine the EAL 
for TPH and believes the EPA data used was from 2009.

Manager Lau stated that the EPA updated the toxicity factor for TPH in 
October 2022; therefore, he asked if Dr. Brewer intended to update the 
EAL since the TPH has decreased. 

Dr. Brewer responded that he would consult and discuss with the EPA, 
toxicologists, and other states on the TPH. He also mentioned that there 
is one thing that the DOH does differently from the EPA: the DOH 
assesses benzene separately. Therefore, that information is reviewed to 
determine how the DOH can apply the EPA's toxicity factor. 

Manager Lau asked if Dr. Brewer produces or participates in any studies. 

Dr. Brewer replied that the DOH does not perform any studies but relies on 
published studies and larger groups of toxicologists from various states. 
He mentioned that the DOH is monitoring specific studies regarding jet­
propulsion fuel (JP-5) samples taken from Red Hill to understand the 
chemical and consider developing toxicity. 

Manager Lau inquired if the JP-5 sample study included the various 
additives the military used. 

Dr. Brewer responded that the contents used in the fuel study were from 
the Red Hill tanks. He shared that the military uses different types of 
additives; one in particular that is being focused on is antifreeze or fuel 
system icing inhibitor. Dr. Brewer explained that when fuel containing 
antifreeze is put into water, the antifreeze with ethanol begins to separate 
from the fuel because it is highly soluble. 

Manager Lau explained that people affected by the 2021 JP-5 Red Hill spill 
were exposed to and affected by additives. He asked Dr. Brewer if any 
symptoms or health effects were related to the JP-5 and its additives. 

Mr. Brewer responded that it would be up to the toxicologists and medical 
doctors to determine. 

Manager Lau asked if the DOH would share any information that becomes 
available with the BWS and the public. 
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Department of Health, to see the leak, he was taken to Building 313, which 
housed the pumps and a big plastic tank that contained the AFFF 
concentrate. It was explained that the leak occurred in Adit 6, from an air 
relief valve near the tunnel's ceiling, on top of a three-inch pipe. Since the 
tour, he inquired whether the DOH still believed the leak happened from 
the air relief valve. 

Ms. Galvez replied that the DOH is; however, they are waiting on the final 
investigation report from the Navy. 

Manager Lau mentioned that during the leak tour, the Navy shared that 
there were leaks or drips of AFFF from inside the tunnel near the tanks. 
He asked if the DOH was aware of the leaks. 

Ms. Galvez responded that she was notified of the leaks. Therefore, 
visited the site and saw drips that weren't enough to collect by hand. 

Manager Lau inquired if the pumps in Building 313 were off during her site 
visit. He explained if the AFFF pumps were turned off, the pressure in the 
pipeline would be lower than when the spill of 1,300 gallons of AFFF 
occurred in Adit 6. 

Ms. Galvez couldn't confirm if the AFFF pumps were on or off during her 
site visit but commented that after the November 29, 2022, incident, the 
AFFF pump shouldn't have been running. However, she stated that until 
the final investigative report is received and reviewed, she couldn't 
comment. 

Manager Lau commented that it was essential to know whether the AFFF 
pumps were running. He explained if the pump was on, the pressure to a 
three-inch steel pipe might have caused leaks to different locations in the 
lower tunnel. 

Ms. Galvez stated that it was hard to tell from the drops seen during her 
walk-through. 

Manager Lau asked Ms. Galvez, during her walk-through on November 29, 
2022, did she also go into the lower tunnel to see the 12 other locations. 
He commented that he walked through Adit 6 on November 30, 2022. 

Ms. Galvez replied that she limited herself due to exposure and lack of 
proper personal protective equipment (PPE). 

Manager Lau requested that the DOH share the investigative report, 
sample test results, and the video when received. 

Ms. Galvez shared that the Navy would release validated data to the public 
on Friday, January 27, 2022. 

At 3:03 PM, Board Member Na'alehu Anthony joined the Board meeting in 
the Board room. 
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Ms. Galvez replied that since this is an emergency response, the DOH and 
the EPA need to discuss the situation further to consider long-term clean­
up. She stated she has confidence in the Navy. However, lab data will 
determine if further clean up will be required. 

Board Member Anthony commented that it would be great to understand 
the possibilities and what may need to be done. 

Board Member Jonathan Kaneshiro asked what the size of the area that 
was excavated. 

Ms. Galvez responded that she didn't bring that information but described 
that area as filling 120 drums, about 150 cubic feet, and about waist high. 

Board Member Kaneshiro asked where the contaminated soil is being 
stored. 

Ms. Galvez responded that the Navy has the contaminated soil in a 
holding area as they were required to have a waste management and 
disposal plan. 

Manager Lau asked if she knew how long the leak was happening. He 
commented that he was asking because he noticed a little relief valve 
during his tour of the leak. 

Ms. Galvez replied that that information was still being investigated. 

Board Member Anthony inquired if there was any word on when the Navy 
would release the video. 

Ms. Galvez responded that she didn't know the answer to that. 

Manager Lau asked if Ms. Galvez had seen the video. 

Ms. Galvez confirmed that she viewed the video. 

Manager Lau commented that the BWS would continue to request the 
release of the video to the public. 

Chair Andaya inquired how much PFAS firefighters use to extinguish a fire 
versus how much the Navy's spill released. 

Ms. Galvez replied that only a firefighter could answer that question. 
However, she shared that there are different formulas of AFFF, and in 
previous times 6% of PFAS was used, then lowered to 3%, and recently 
working on removing fluorine in PFAS. 

Board Member Anthony shared that in a discussion with some Army 
individuals at Fort Shafter, it was mentioned that they are using an AFFF 
that doesn't contain PFAS. He questioned why the Navy had AFFF 
containing PFAS stored at Red Hill. 
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The next item on Information one was item 3: The purpose and intent of 
the proposed Consent Order between the EPA, the Navy, and the Defense 
Logistics Agency. 

Dusty Miner, Attorney, EPA, shared how the proposed 2023 Consent 
Order was developed. When the Navy and the EPA negotiated the 
proposed 2023 Consent Order, the DOH had already issued the May 2022 
Emergency Order. He explained the proposed 2023 Consent Order was 
developed to set a regulatory structure in the defueling and closure of the 
Red Hill Bulk Storage Facility. The proposed 2023 Consent Order is 
designed to ensure that the regulators have the authority over which 
concerns need to be addressed and a long-term drinking water monitoring 
plan. 

Manager Lau asked Mr. Miner to clarify what he meant when he stated 
that the proposed 2023 Consent Order was designed for regulators to 
have authority. To Manager Lau's understanding, the EPA and the DOH 
already have authority over the situation. 

Mr. Miner explained that the DOH and the EPA entered into the 2015 
Administrative Order of Consent (AOC), which included the operation, site 
investigation, tank upgrades, and clean-up but didn't include the defueling 
and closure of Red Hill Bulk Fuel Storage. When the DOH's Emergency 
Order was established, it required the Navy to get approval for the 
defueling and closure of Red Hill pursuant to DOH regulations. The 2023 
Consent Order allows for an additional layer of the EPA's approval. The 
goal is to safely defuel and close Red Hill Bulk Fuel Storage Facility. 

Manager Lau shared that in reviewing the proposed 2023 Consent Order, 
it referenced the State of Hawaii Administrative Rules (HAR), which under 
the DOH's Emergency Order, are responsible for the defueling and closure 
of Red Hill. But, the DOH isn't participating in the proposed 2023 Consent 
Order; however, state regulations are referenced. He asked if the rules for 
underground storage tank (UST) systems are regulated at the federal level 
by the EPA, which is delegated to the state, and why does EPA believe a 
consent order is necessary if you're satisfied with the DOH's program. He 
commented that it seemed redundant. 

Mr. Miner explained that the proposed 2023 Consent Order adds an 
essential layer given the complexity of Red Hill. The proposed 2023 
Consent Order stands in an advisory role and allows national and state 
experts and consultants to ensure the proper repairs are made. It would 
also warrant the Navy to seek federal and state approval; otherwise, 
penalties can be issued. He further explained that the DOH Emergency 
Order and the proposed 2023 Consent Order allow both agencies to work 
independently but in cooperation and coordination. 

Manager Lau inquired why the EPA and the DOH did not come to a 
unilateral agreement; instead, the EPA has a voluntary settlement 
agreement with the Navy. 
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Mr. Miner responded that the EPA and the DOH could have done a 
consent order together. However, the DOH chose to stand on its existing 
Emergency Order. He explained that there is a misperception that a 
unilateral order is more effective with another federal agency or private 
party. However, unilateral order is similar to an emergency order which 
sets the framework and requests documents to be submitted. Whereas an 
Administrative Order of Consent, the Navy is obligated to stay committed 
and meet far more than what is regulated, such as reviewing an 
independent third-party contractor before defueling. 

Manager Lau stated that the Department of Defense (DOD) had other 
underground facilities, which are part of the EPA's Region 9, located in 
Washington, San Diego, and Point Loma, that were decommissioned from 
the World War II era. He asked if the shutdown of the facilities named was 
done through voluntary consent order or unilaterally. 

Mr. Miner replied he was unfamiliar with the facilities named but was 
willing to get back to Manager Lau with that information. 

Manager Lau inquired if the EPA only regulates situations through 
voluntary agreements and consent orders or if the EPA has taken 
unilateral action on a facility that is in peril to the health and environment of 
the people. 

Mr. Miner responded that there's a regulation that applies to everything. 
However, when a situation or issue warrants an order, the EPA has two 
authority options: unilateral or consent orders. He shared that throughout 
the program's history, the EPA has found that a consent order received 
better responses in negotiation with responsible parties. Mr. Miner 
explained that both the unilateral and on-consent orders have the same 
orders under section 7003 Resource Conservation and Recover Act 
(RCRA) and section 1431 Safe Drinking Water Act. 

Manager Lau asked if he understood what Mr. Miner stated: can an order 
be done unilaterally or in a voluntary agreement with polluters? 

Mr. Miner replied yes. 

Board Member Sword inquired if the consent order was a negotiation 
between the EPA and the Navy but not the DOH. 

Mr. Miner responded that the consent order is a negotiation between the 
EPA, the Navy, and the DOD. The EPA and the DOH coordinated 
together, but the DOH isn't participating in the 2023 Consent Order. 
Deputy Ho explained that the DOH chose not to participate in the 2023 
AOC because they believe that the May 2022 Emergency Order protects 
the people of the State of Hawaii and the environment, including 
overseeing the defueling and closure of the Red Hill Bulk Fuel Storage 
Facility. 

Regular Meeting Minutes Page 18 of 44 



January 23, 2023 

Board Member Sword asked what would happen if the AOC was not 
meeting the DOH standards. 

Deputy Ho responded that the DOH would stand on enforcing its 
Emergency Order. She stated that the DOH and the EPA are working 
well together and agree to defueling and decommissioning the Red Hill 
Bulk Fuel Storage. Therefore, the DOH and the EPA have the authority to 
enforce their Emergency Order and AOC. If all parties don't reach an 
understanding, the issue will be settled through the courts. She shared 
that the DOH, the EPA, the DOD, and the BWS regularly meet to discuss 
the situation. 

Board Member Anthony asked how the AOC addresses the remediation 
and testing of Red Hill. 

Mr. Miner explained that the AOC is divided into two closure phases: 
Phase one closure consists of removing the fuel, cleaning the tanks, and 
determining the end use of the tanks, which requires the approval of the 
DOH and the EPA under RCRA. Phase two closure consists of 
investigation and clean-up, acknowledged in the 2015 AOC that the DOH 
and EPA participated in. He further explained that once phase one closure 
is finalized, the 2023 AOC can be closed. The Navy then could ask to 
refer back to the use of the 2015 AOC, which the DOH and EPA would 
have to discuss. 

Board Member Anthony inquired if the 2023 AOC requires phase one to be 
completed before moving on to phase two. 

Mr. Miner replied that both phases are occurring in parallel. 

Board Member Anthony expressed his concern and stated that the EPA 
has mentioned that they are working above and beyond in defueling Red 
Hill Bulk Fuel Storage Facility. However, he urged the EPA to give the 
same attention to the remediation and clean-up for the unknown moving 
throughout the aquifer. 

Manager Lau asked Ms. Corine Li, Drinking Water Manager, EPA, where 
does the past use and spills of AFFF at Red Hill fall in the proposed 2023 
consent order. 

Ms. Li responded that it is absent from the current consent order and 
further explained that ongoing discussion continues regarding how AFFF 
can be integrated into the remediation and mitigation efforts. She stated 
that PFAS testing was formalized as a long-term monitoring plan (LTM), 
and an agreement is already in place. She stated that when the proposed 
consent order has no enforceable mechanism for long-term monitoring 
plan, therefore currently discussing it so that when the proposed consent 
order is executed, there will be enforceable provisions for monitoring in it. 

Manager Lau stated that the 2023 Consent Order doesn't include the 
impact of the released contaminants and the movement of the plume to 
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the precious water resources for all of Oahu's community but is more 
focused on the operation and maintenance of the Navy's water system. 
He commented that that's a fatal flaw in the consent order. Manager Lau 
firmly stated that he couldn't support the consent order unless it was 
corrected. 

Ms. Li replied that the EPA continues to look into how the Navy addresses 
the contamination and its sources which generally would include the 
impacts on Hawaii's groundwater as other purveyors do. 

Manager Lau commented that there are two fundamental contradictions in 
the consent order: the statement that the Navy admits to no liability and 
the issue of public resources and wells. He asked how a voluntary 
arrangement would work if the Navy doesn't accept responsibility for its 
actions that could later be identified in the years ahead. 

Mr. Miner explained that the statement in the consent order regarding no 
admission to liability is standard in any of the EPA's agreements, whether 
it be a consent decree or administrative consent order. However, the EPA 
finds liability in the signing party of the consent order, and it does not affect 
the enforceability. The system in place allows the EPA to make the final 
decision. If the Navy refuses to comply with the consent order, it will 
escalate to the Deputy Administrator. 

Manager Lau asked if any changes to the consent order would require a 
new signature; otherwise, the Navy is only bound to the signed agreement. 

Mr. Miner confirmed that a new signature would be required if any 
amendments were made to the agreement. 

Manager Lau commented that the consent order is deficient, in his opinion. 
He asked how the EPA plans to protect Hawaii's water resources and will 
the consent order protect Hawaii's water resources. 

Mr. Miner responded that the EPA believes the best way to protect the 
water resources of this community is to safely defuel Red Hill Bulk Fuel 
Storage promptly, followed by the clean up and investigation, which is the 
focus of the consent order. 

Manager Lau commented that he disagreed with Mr. Miner's response. 
He stated that there were undocumented releases during the dispute over 
the Navy during the application process for a permit. And there were 72 
other documented releases in the past, totaling 180,000 gallons of fuel 
since Red Hill began operation. He inquired about the past spills and how 
they will be remediated. 

Mr. Miner shared that he and those with him have a lot of experience 
dealing with groundwater investigation and clean-up but lack experience in 
defueling. However, he stated regardless of the lack of experience, the 
focus of this consent order is Red Hill. 
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Chair Andaya asked if Mr. Miner believed that with a consent order in 
place, the EPA has a better chance of enforcing the requirements to defuel 
and close Red Hill. 

Mr. Miner replied that without a consent order, the EPA is an advisor to the 
DOH and the Navy. He shared that as advisors, the EPA can seek 
penalties in case of a release. And without a consent order, the EPA has 
no authority to force the Navy to seek the EPA's approval on the defueling 
and closure of Red Hill. Like the DOH's Emergency Order, the EPA has 
its consent order, which requires approval from both. 

Chair Andaya inquired if the EPA's consent order contains rules that aren't 
federally regulated but will give the EPA authority to oversee the Navy. 

Mr. Miner responded yes, a consent order would allow the EPA to oversee 
all requirements and ensure that Red Hill is properly defueled and closed 
pursuant to Hawaii regulations. He explained there is no regulatory role 
that guarantees inspection is also done by a third-third party contractor if a 
consent order isn't in place, which is one of the requirements in the 
consent order. Mr. Miner shared that the purpose of the EPA's consent 
order is to set a structure in place and regulate operations. 

Board Member Sword inquired if the defueling and closure of Red Hill Bulk 
Fuel Storage include dismantling the facility. 

Mr. Miner replied that the Navy plans to close the Red Hill facility 
permanently. There are three different meanings for "permanent closure" 
under the DOD regulations: Remove the tanks, keep the tanks in place for 
other use, or seek another approved method for final closure. He stated 
that the DOD would seek public comments; however, in any case, the 
DOD would need the DOH and the EPA's approval. 

Board Member Sword asked how clean-up would proceed if the tanks 
were not dismantled. 

Mr. Miner explained that the site investigation and clean-up include 
removing anything that could cause further releases. The EPA has the 
regulatory authority if it requires the dismantling of the tanks. 

Board Member Anthony asked Mr. Miner, in any of the many projects he's 
dealt with, if there are similar challenges, such as what Oahu is facing with 
the TPH intrusion into the aquifer. 

Mr. Miner shared that most of his background is in the Federal Superfund 
program, which deals with large-scale groundwater clean-up. He stated 
that he hasn't directly worked on a project on a site where contamination 
got into the drinking water. 

Board Member Anthony inquired if fuel is listed in the Superfund. 
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Mr. Miner responded that petroleum is excluded under the Federal 
Superfund statute. Therefore, the EPA and the DOH rely on RCRA, which 
is parallel to clean-up authorities, similar to the investigation and clean-up 
of Superfund sites. 

Board Member Anthony asked Deputy Ho if petroleum is recognized as a 
contaminant under the Hawaii Revised Statute (HRS). 

Deputy Ho replied that petroleum is recognized as a hazardous substance 
under HRS 128D and defines petroleum in the state Superfund. 

Board Member Edwin Sniffen asked Manager Lau if Halawa is still shut 
down due to potential cross-contamination. 

Manager Lau replied, yes, Halawa Shaft, Halawa Wells, and Aiea Wells 
are still shut down. 

Board Member Edwin Sniffen asked Manager Lau when he would be 
comfortable or what is needed to reopen the BWS Halawa Shaft. 

Manager Lau responded that question would be answered in Information 
one, number four. 

The next item on Information one was item 4: EPA and DOH plan to 
investigate and characterize the nature and extent of the contamination of 
the groundwater aquifer at the Navy's Red Hill Bulk Fuel Storage Facility 
and under the Halawa and Moanalua Valley, including the chemicals to be 
tested for and minimum reporting levels to be reported and how to clean it 
up. 

Wayne Praskins, Lead Investigation and Remediation, EPA, provided an 
overview of the investigation, characterization, and remediation at Red Hill 
Bulk Fuel Storage. He shared that since the November 2021 spill, the 
Navy has focused on the soil and soil gas remediation efforts in Adit 3 and 
removing the contamination in the groundwater from the Red Hill Shaft 
vicinity. The methods used to remove fuel from the shaft include using an 
absorbent, skimming, and pumping. In addition, Mr. Praskins shared that 
in the investigation and characterization efforts, the Navy has performed 
weekly sampling and testing of the groundwater monitoring wells for TPH 
and various other chemicals to understand the nature, extent, and 
movement of the contaminants in the groundwater. The Navy is 
expanding its monitoring wells network of up to 22 by the end of 2023, 
some north and northwest of Red Hill known as sentinel wells, and are 
committed to testing ten wells weekly for the next six months. 

Board Member Sword asked if the information gathered is shared 
promptly. 

Mr. Praskins replied yes, information is shared. 
Board Member Sword inquired if water samples were sent to the mainland. 
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Gabrielle "Fenix" Grange, Section Chief for Remediation, DOH, stated that 
Hawaii doesn't have EPA-certified labs; therefore, samples are sent to the 
mainland for testing. 

Board Member Sword asked how much time is needed before sample 
results and final reports are received and shared. 

Mr. Praskins replied that it would depend on the type of sampling. 
However, he shared that for PFAS, it can take up to a week and a half to 
receive validated raw data and up to three weeks to receive validated 
results. 

Manager Lau stated that considering the size of Red Hill Bulk Fuel Storage 
and the type of facility, he asked Mr. Praskins his thoughts on how the 22 
planned monitoring wells should be patterned and located. 

Mr. Praskins stated that the EPA aims to gather as much information from 
the samples and tests to understand the contaminants' nature, extent, and 
movement to make the necessary decisions for remediation and assess 
the threat to the water supply. He shared that he is confident in the Navy's 
efforts as they plan to install 22 monitoring wells, hoping that the 
placement and location will provide the information needed. Unfortunately, 
the site the Navy had planned on, which is north, northwest of the tanks 
inland of the quarry, was not obtainable. 

Manager Lau asked Mr. Praskins if he knew of the Pearl Harbor leak 
above the ground storage tank. 

Mr. Praskins deferred the question to Ms. Grange. 

Ms. Grange explained that a significant release occurred at Pearl Harbor, 
Area 57, a few years ago, where its fuel moved below the tanks. 

Manager Lau commented that the past releases at Pearl Harbor weren't of 
the same magnitude as those at Red Hill. He inquired about the number 
of wells installed at Pearl Harbor as part of the investigation. 

Ms. Grange replied that when the Pearl Harbor leak occurred, it was 
considered an emergency response led by Ms. Galvez's group. 

Ms. Galvez added that the EPA and Coast Guards were also a part of the 
emergency response at Pearl Harbor. 

Manager Lau inquired how many wells were installed in the Pearl Harbor 
release efforts. 

At 4:09 PM Board Member Sword excused himself from the Board 
meeting. 

Ms. Galvez couldn't recall how many wells were installed but remembered 
numerous trenches. 
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Ms. Grange stated that the Navy tried to capture as much of the spill 
before it entered the harbor. 

Manager Lau commented that there seemed to have been an extensive 
investigation and more wells installed at the Pearl Harbor release site than 
at Red Hill. However, he observes that information is lacking when the 
fuel is not visible on Navy property and moves into the groundwater, an 
underground aquifer. Which is why he mentioned Board Member Sniffen's 
question, what will it take for him to reopen the BWS Halawa Shaft? 

Ms. Galvez replied that it's hard to compare since the Pearl Harbor release 
happened on Navy property. She explained that the biggest threat was 
that the fuel was in the surface water. 

Ms. Grange responded that she would get back to Manager Lau with the 
number of installed wells. 

Manager Lau expressed his concern with the level of effort and urgency on 
the issues happening at Red Hill, which is greater than fuel going into 
Pearl Harbor. He commented that the progress at Red Hill is moving at a 
snail's pace. 

Ms. Grange shared that the State Constitution requires water protection for 
future generations, which is taken seriously. She explained that as 
regulators, the discussions on protecting drinking water and investigating 
the fuel movement are the focus. She mentioned that the original AOC 
(i.e., Admistravie Order on Consent) focused on developing a Red Hill 
groundwater model to understand the migration of a release. However, 
with little progress, the DOH rejected the Navy's first groundwater model 
and allowed more time to improve the models but missed the deadline. 
Ms. Grange stated that defueling is crucial and has the most significant 
risk. Therefore, it's a priority for the regulators to understand fuel 
movement even without the Navy's groundwater model. The Navy stated 
that their model may not be completed until the end of 2023 or 2024. She 
also shared that in 2022 the Office of the Navy Research awarded the 
University of Hawaii a grant to investigate the subsurface and geology of 
the Red Hill area, which is intended to begin in collaboration with the 
regulatory agencies to find answers. 

Manager Lau responded to Board Member Sniffen's question about when 
he would be comfortable or what is needed to reopen the BWS Halawa 
Shaft and stated that considering the lack of information provided, the 
reopening of Halawa Shaft is indefinite. 

Board Member Sniffen expressed his concerns about the timeliness of the 
whole situation, which affects the ability to take advantage of federal 
funding for infrastructure, housing, and water, which would expire in the 
next four years. However, he stated he remains hopeful, hence his 
question to Manager Lau, what plans does the BWS have moving 
forward? 
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Manager Lau replied that due to the indefinite timeline of the investigation, 
he is taking the precautionary approach because of the risks associated 
with the unknown migration of the contamination. He stated that the BWS 
is looking into replacing the wells that have been shut down so that the 
State and City can also move forward in their efforts of infrastructure and 
housing and meet the water demand. Manager Lau stated that the 
uncertainty risks in the water are far too significant for the community to 
bear and that he's not willing to compromise. 

Ms. Grange stated that the DOH is working to gather as much information 
as possible from various studies as possible and seeking the United States 
Geological Survey (USGS) and the Commission on Water Resource 
Management (CWRM) input. She stated that the DOH has an obligation to 
assist the BWS and the people of Hawaii in providing the necessary 
information 

Manager Lau commented that the State of Hawaii Constitution was 
mentioned, and he stated that we, the DOH and the BWS, took an oath to 
uphold it. However, the EPA isn't obligated to take the same oath. 

Board Member Anthony asked Ms. Grange to speak on the Navy's 
remediation. He inquired about how they turned Red Hill Shaft back on 
and used granular activated carbons (GAC) to filter the water released into 
the streams. Board Member Anthony inquired about how much water is 
pumped, the current daily yield, and the purpose of using GACs. 

Ms. Grange shared that the Navy is pumping 4.5 million (M) gallons per 
day (mgd) to test for TPH inline, which has shown no detection. She 
explained that pumping the water into the stream using the GAC ensures 
that petroleum-contaminated water is not pumped into the Navy's system, 
which is deemed not safe to drink but not wasted. Ms. Grange shared that 
the Navy indicated that pumping is essential to capture the fuel. 

Board Member Anthony asked about the difference between inline and 
verified tests. 

Ms. Grange explained that the inline test is a screening test using a 
fluorescence method, which measures the fluorescence as water goes 
past the GAC. She mentioned that under National Pollutant Discharge 
Elimination System (NPDES) permit requires water samples to be 
collected and analyzed before discharge. 

Joanna Seto, Division Administrator for the Environmental Health 
Administration, explained that the Clean Water Branch regulates the 
discharge into the Halawa stream and must be reported monthly. The 
monthly discharge monitoring report is available for the public on the DOH 
Red Hill and Drinking Water Information page. Ms. Seto shared that the 
Navy tracks the amount of water discharged weekly, which as of January 
7, 2023, the amount discharged is 4.29 mgd. In addition, she shared that 
the Navy has in-line monitoring at the lead tank and lag tank of the GAC 
system. The in-line data is collected twice a day, and results are recorded 
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immediately. The data for the discharge monitoring report is sent to the 
lab, which takes time to process. 

Board Member Anthony stated that Ms. Grange mentioned that data hasn't 
indicated that there's no petroleum. He inquired if the GAG system is 
holding the plume in place or whether it is used as a scrubbing mechanism 
to remove the fuel in the immediate area. 

Ms. Seto replied that the Navy primarily installed the GAG system to 
contain the plume. However, there has been no confirmation that the GAG 
system is working. Therefore, the Navy continues to look at options while 
reducing the pumpage from Red Hill Shaft. Currently, the DOH is awaiting 
information. 

Board Member Anthony expressed his confusion due to the lapsed time 
and the lack of information on the TPH and the methods used. 

Mr. Praskins shared the possibilities of where the 2021 and previous 
releases may have gone: the subsurface, the rock between the surface 
and groundwater of the vadose zone, or the groundwater. He stated the 
key objective of the investigation and characterization work is to determine 
what, where, and how petroleum compounds are moving. Mr. Praskins 
shared that the Navy began its study to reduce the pumpage in November 
to help understand the effects on groundwater and the vicinity of Red Hill 
Shaft. 

Board Member Anthony expressed his concerns about how the Navy 
continues to give excuses and procrastinate in situations where the timing 
of decisions is crucial to protect the community and its resources. He 
shared that at a meeting with the Navy, in the BWS Board room, an 
Admiral's response to testing at a lower level was to test what the 
regulators say. He asked regulators to figure out how to work with the 
Navy to expedite the information necessary to remediate Red Hill. 

Manager Lau commented that the locations of the current monitoring wells 
are inadequate to make the necessary determination. It requires all speed 
wells to be drilled in strategic locations. In addition, he echoed Board 
Members Anthony's plea and suggested that the regulators be firmer with 
on the Navy. Manager Lau referred back to the 2015 AOC, Site 
Characterization Remediation Groundwater model, which was worthless 
and needed to be redone. He gave the example of a mice's wheel where 
the mice continue to run in circles and go nowhere. Manager Lau asked 
Mr. Praskins if he thought groundwater could flow across the valley from 
Red Hill to the BWS Aiea Halawa Shaft. 

Mr. Praskins replied that there is a possibility that groundwater can flow 
across the valley. He stated that flow is a key question in groundwater 
modeling efforts. 
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Manager Lau reiterated Mr. Praskins' reply regarding the possibility of 
cross-valley flow; the DOH hasn't ruled out the possibility that groundwater 
could cross the valley towards Halawa Shaft but needs more information. 

Mr. Praskin agreed with Manager Lau and added that the DOH requires 
more data to understand the rates and directions of groundwater 
movement. 

Manager Lau asked Ms. Grange if she agreed with Mr. Praskins's 
statement. 

Ms. Grange responded that she agreed that groundwater cross-valley flow 
isn't ruled out; it appears that the groundwater is on the Mauka side, which 
may be a pathway across the valley. The DOH's experts believe the 
groundwater is moving around the mountainside and may make its way to 
the BWS Aiea Halawa wells. However, there is evidence that a saprolite 
(2:39:28) layer may be a deterrent to groundwater moving across the 
valley; therefore, more tracer tests should be performed, and more wells to 
be drilled. 

Board Member Anthony asked how many wells the Navy has drilled in the 
last 13 months. 

Mr. Praskins replied that the Navy had drilled approximately 10 to 12 wells 
on and off Navy property. 

Board Member Anthony commented that he hopes that data is made 
available to the public soon. 

Ms. Grange stated that water quality data from the newly drilled wells are 
available on the DOH website. 

Board Member Anthony suggested utilizing photography as a tool. He 
stated that divers used the 1100-foot tunnel at the top of the aquifer to 
photograph the November 2021 spill, which provided pictures of oil 
dripping from the ceiling of the shaft. Board Member Anthony commented 
that visual data from the shaft could provide information to understand 
what is happening in the water and vadose zone over time. He asked if 
there was the possibility that the regulators would order more photography 
of the site in the future. 

Ms. Grange agreed with Board Member Anthony that the photos and 
videos taken from the first dive provided information, but there was no new 
information on the second dive. She mentioned the modeling the 
engineers drew from when the shaft was built, which provided helpful 
information. She explained the engineers discovered two mgd of clean 
and cold water after adding creek holes to the Mauka end of the tunnel, 
indicating a clean water source in the deep. However, at Red Hill, there's 
no indication that the contamination would move through the wells and into 
the shaft. Ms. Grange referenced the May 2021 release, which indicated 
that Total Petroleum Hydrocarbon motor oil range (TPHo). a breakdown 
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from TPH, was found in wells westward of Red Hill in June/July and later 
discovered in the Red Hill Shaft in September. She stated that 
photography and visual data might be an approach that could provide 
further information. 

Board Member Kaneshiro inquired if the EPA and the DOH considered 
setting up a certified laboratory in Hawaii to expedite the process. 

Ms. Grange responded that the Navy is funding the University of Hawaii 
(UH) for a certified laboratory. She shared that the EPA has specific 
requirements that must be met in setting up a test laboratory. 

Board Member Anthony and Manager Lau commented that UH possibly 
wouldn't fulfill the requirements for an EPA-certified laboratory. 

Deputy Ho shared that in 2022 the Legislature provided the DOH with 
funding and is pursuing the set up of a high-capacity laboratory in Hawaii. 
She replied to Board Member Anthony and Manager Lau's comment and 
stated that UH was also granted funding; however, the certification 
required to open a laboratory of such magnitude would take years. 

Manager Lau asked what types of chemicals would be tested at the 
laboratory. 

Deputy Ho wasn't able to provide the complete list of chemicals that would 
tested but confirmed that TPH is on the list. 

Ms. Li commented on the EPA's requirements regarding laboratories. She 
stated that the EPA doesn't typically certify private and commercial 
laboratories. Instead, the EPA certifies state laboratories, which the state 
can then certify private or commercial laboratories. 

The next item on Information one was item 5: How the EPA and DOH will 
ensure transparency of data and information to the public and how it will 
be shared with the BWS. 

Alison Fong, Assistant Director, RCRA Land, Chemicals and 
Redevelopment Division, EPA, Region Nine, stated that in the efforts to 
improve transparency to the public and the BWS, the EPA and DOH are 
incorporating various measures through the 2023 proposed consent order 
and the 2015 AOC, and the EPA brought in an Environmental Justice 
Community Engagement Coordinator. She commented that a lot had 
been learned from engaging since meeting with various community 
groups, such as the Oahu Water Protectors, Sierra Club, and the BWS. 
The EPA will take these experiences back to look at ways to improve 
community engagement. Ms. Fong stated that the public and BWS's 
comments and input from the Board meeting would be considered before 
finalizing the proposed 2023 consent order. She shared that there are two 
critical ways to improve transparency to the public: 1) information and data 
are provided in a format approved by the EPA but understandable to the 
general public, and 2) providing public updates quarterly. Ms. Fong spoke 
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on the 2015 AOC and its investigation remediation, where the BWS has 
always been an important stakeholder and subject matter expert. She 
shared that the stakeholders, the BWS, the DOH, the EPA, the CWRM, 
and the USGS, have met in technical working groups to develop models; 
the most recent was to discuss the Red Hill Remediation Restoration 
Action Plan. 

Manager Lau questioned Ms. Fong about how the BWS is asked to 
engage as a subject matter expert but continues to face challenges in 
receiving or accessing the same information available to the DOH and the 
EPA. Therefore, the BWS operates without information that hasn't been 
shared. He commented that the Navy would only respond to the 
regulator's requests and not the BWS regarding information sharing. For 
instance, he stated that the BWS has requested for information to be sent 
in electronic formats, such as an Excel spreadsheet, as opposed to a 700-
page portable document format (PDF), so information can be easily 
analyzed to no avail. Manager Lau suggested the regulators speak with 
the Navy about sharing an unredacted and complete data set. He also 
stated that the BWS wants to be included in the groundwater investigation. 

Ms. Fong agreed to work with the BWS and the DOH. She mentioned that 
she had seen an improvement in how data is shared with drinking water 
information and wants to incorporate that feedback. She shared that the 
next "roundtable" meeting is on February 23, 2023. 

Deputy Ho stated that Manager Lau had a conversation on transparency 
and hopes to meet on the issues with data sharing regularly. She shared 
that she offered Manager Lau to accompany her to meet with the Navy to 
explain what information the BWS needs. 

Board Member Anthony expressed his frustration and stated that the 
information Manager Lau requests is not what he wants but what the 
community wants for the people. He stated that as part of the federal and 
state government, regulators, and purveyors, we all need to come together 
to provide transparency and clarity for the people. He mentioned when 
the COVID crisis was in effect, massive amounts of data flooded the public 
view to help them understand what was happening in their community. It 
was a reflection of how serious COVID could affect the community. 
However, today our communities come together, affected or not, and join 
meetings to voice and ask about what is happening to our water and the 
island's water resources but get no answers. Board Member Anthony 
requested a page from the DOH website to be shared during the meeting 
and asked those in the Board room if they could raise their hand if they 
could understand the information from the DOH website. No hands were 
raised. He stated that the departments and agencies must develop a 
solution to share helpful information for everyone to understand. 

Ms. Fong and Deputy Ho both agreed with Board Member Anthony. 
Manager Lau commented that quarterly meetings are not adequate due to 
the severity of the water contamination issue. He mentioned a 
conversation he had six months ago with the EPA's Region 9 
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Administrator regarding transparency. In the discussion was the use of 
geographic information systems (GIS) to help provide information and tell 
the story of what was discovered at Red Hill in a way that people can 
understand. Unfortunately, transparency is still being discussed today. 
Manager Lau commented that he could relate to Board Member Anthony's 
frustration; he's frustrated too. 

Board Member Anthony apologized to the regulators and said he didn't 
see them as the enemies. He stated, "We're supposed to be working 
together for the betterment of our community and be able to serve drinking 
water that is clean, dependable, and cost-effective." To make that happen, 
it will require everyone here. Board Member Anthony stated that the 
people and our communities expect information to be shared in a timely 
manner. 

Ms. Fong agreed that transparency is crucial and must be improved on 
quickly. 

Board Member Sniffen agreed that the BWS doesn't see the regulators as 
the enemies. However, he commented that if the regulators and the 
purveyors could agree, the community would stand alongside with 
confidence. 

Chair Andaya commented that he believes that the regulators and the 
BWS share the goal. He inquired if there was anything that the BWS could 
assist the regulators with. 

Deputy Ho responded that she agreed with Chair Andaya's comment that 
the common goal is to provide safe drinking water for the people of Oahu. 
She stated that meeting continuously has helped and would like to 
continue working together to see this mission through. 

Ms. Fong also agreed that continued collaboration with the BWS to share 
and discuss the groundwater flow and the importance of data sharing to 
understand the problem better. 

Chair Andaya stated that he is encouraged by the commitment to continue 
the collaborations between regulators and purveyors. 

Board Member Dawn Szewczyk mentioned the DOH's flushing plan and 
suggested that the dashboard-like format used to share that information 
could be something the public could understand. 

Deputy Ho acknowledged that the DOH website is not the most user­
friendly. Therefore, the DOH is working to simplify the website. 

Chair announced that testifiers were waiting to testify. 

Chair Andaya announced that testimony would be taken. There were 
three in-person testifiers. 
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Mikey Inouye Asked questions regarding the 

proposed 2023 Consent Order 

and if its contents included 

demands of transparency and 

sharing of information with the 

BWS. 

Susan Pcola-Davis Comments regarding email from 

Dr. Welton. Also, provided 

written testimony and 6 

attachments from the DOH, the 

EPA Dr. Andrew Whelton, the 
Navy, and the Department of the 

Army. Also, provided written 

testimony. 

Gina Hara Commented and requested 

information regarding EAL to 

DOH, as well as requests to the 

Board of Water Supply regarding 

getting the Attorney General 

involved, a detailed presentation 

by the Defense Logistics Agency 

(DLA) and engineers of the Joint 

Task Force (JTC) on defueling 

plan, and access to Department 
of Defense (DOD) test wells; to 

EPA regarding AAAF situation. 

Also requesting that funding be 

set aside for future 

microorganism-based 

remediation of toxic chemicals 

that entered Oahu as legacy fuel. 

Suggested that the movie "Dark 

Waters" be watched. Also, 

provided written testimony. 

At 5:55 PM Board Member Szewczyk excused herself from the Board 
meeting. 

There were a total of five people who testified remotely. 

Meredith Wilson 
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set aside for future 

microorganism-based 

remediation of toxic chemicals 

that entered Oahu as legacy fuel. 

Suggested that the movie "Dark 

Waters" be watched. Also, 

provided in-person testimony. 

Meredith Wilson Commented and asked questions 

to the DOH regarding sample 

results, the time it takes before 

action is taken, and concerns that 
the Comprehensive 

Environmental Response, 

Compensation, and Liability Act 

of 1980 (CERCLA) has petroleum 

exclusions. Also, provided 

written testimony. 

Susan Gorman-Chang Commented on the EALs, the 

release, and access to results for 
all parties, that all comments 

from the public and purveyors 

should be considered in the 

proposed consent order, the BWS 

should be granted access to the 
Navy property for testing and the 

lack of transparency. Also 

provided remote testimony. 

Amanda Feindt Commented on using her children 

as guinea pigs, the lack of 

knowledge and the downplay of 
harmful substances in water. 

Asked how Oahu's situation is 

compared to Camp LeJeune if 

EALs would be reconsidered since 
Agency of Toxic Substances and 

Disease Registry (A TSDR) results 

are available, the safe levels of 

TPH and EALs, and regulating 
PFAS. Suggested to watch the 

movie II Honor your Brother, 
Semper Fi". Also provided 
remote testimony. 
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Manager Lau stated that 80% of the BWS customers receive bills with 
water and sewer combined. He mentioned that the Department of 
Environmental Services is also currently doing a rate study and planning 
on a rate increase. Therefore, customers with integrated billing may see a 
significant increase in their bills. Manager Lau shared that he intends to 
speak to the Mayor and Managing Director about separating the water and 
sewer bill. He asked Board Member Sniffen if he thought 10% seemed 
like a reasonable rate increase. 

Board Member Sniffen responded that he felt that 10% seems reasonable; 
however, as costs are rising, he wonders if acquiring funding now could 
help in the future. 

Manager Lau stated that his approach was to have regular small 
incremental rate increases over time versus no increase followed by a 
significant rate increase. 

Board Member Sniffen commented that a significant rate increase might 
be necessary considering inflation. 

Manager Lau shared that the BWS had a surplus in the previous rate 
increase; therefore, the subsequent rate increase was made lower to 
balance the account. Since then, the BWS has adopted a Financial Policy. 

Mr. Cooper stated that he would provide the Board Members with the BWS 
Financial Policy. He mentioned that the timeline to implement the BWS's 
following rate schedule isn't until January 2024.

Manager Lau stated that the BWS goes through a process before a rate 
increase which is part of the cost study. The BWS meets with the 
community, Small Business Regulatory Review Board, the Board, and 
Stakeholders, followed by the Board's adoption. 

Chair Andaya encouraged all Board Members to attend the Stakeholder 
Advisory Group meetings, which helped him to understand the process. 

Board Member Anthony inquired if there are other ways the BWS can 
utilize other federal resources besides the American Rescue Plan Act 
(ARPA). 

Manager Lau responded the BWS continues to search for other federal 
funding. The DOH controls some federal funding since it's coming through 
the EPA. He shared that some federal funding allows for flexibility in 
payment plans. 

Mr. Cooper also shared that federal funding, such as the ARPA fund, is 
money granted and doesn't need to be paid back. 

Chair Andaya asked what the following steps would be to determine the 
next rate increase. 
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ITEM FOR INFORMATION NO. 6 

WATER MAIN 
REPAIR 
REPORT FOR 
DECEMBER 
2022 

DISCUSSION: 

January 23, 2023 

"January 23, 2023 
Chair and Members 
Board of Water Supply 
City and County of Honolulu 
Honolulu, Hawaii 96843 

Chair and Members: 

Subject: Water Main Repair Report for December 2022 

Jason Nikaido, Program Administrator, Field Operations Division, will 

report on water main repair work for the month of December 2022. 

Attachment" 

Respectfully submitted, 

Isl ERNEST Y. W. LAU, P.E 
Manager and Chief Engineer 

The foregoing was for information only. 

Item for Information No. 6 was deferred. 
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